

WHY ARE SO FEW Nomen MENTIONED IN THE BOOK OF MORMON?

"HE INVITETH THEM ALL TO COME UNTO HIM AND PARTAKE OF HIS GOODNESS; AND HE DENIETH NONE THAT COME UNTO HIM, BLACK AND WHITE, BOND AND FREE, MALE AND FEMALE." 2 NEPHI 26:33

THE KNOW

One element of the Book of Mormon that is troubling to some modern readers is that it rarely mentions women. Only six women are mentioned by name,1 and there are just over 150 passages that explicitly reference women.² If the Book of Mormon were a modern book, this lack of references to women might be somewhat surprising.3 However, when one looks at the Book of Mormon in its ancient context, this lack of references to women begins to make more sense.

In the Old Testament, for example, around 200 named women are mentioned and more than twice that number of unnamed women are referred to, but that is still a very small number when compared to the number of men named in the book (nearly 3,000).4 In addition, this number drops significantly when one considers the books in the Old Testament written during the time of Lehi and later.⁵ Thus, the lack of women in the Book of Mormon fits its ancient Israelite context. In addition, the Book of Mormon does not contain the kinds of texts, like law books or social histories, that discuss

women more often, like the Old Testament does. This means that women appear in the Nephite record even less often than one might otherwise expect.6

Another element that may help explain the lack of women in the Book of Mormon is Mormon's occupation.⁷ As a military commander, Mormon devoted much of the Book of Mormon to depictions of war.8 Yet, like most women in much of the rest of the ancient world, pre-Columbian American women rarely participated in warfare.9 Thus, much of the book discusses an activity that women would not be directly involved with: war. This may be another reason women are not mentioned very often in the Book of Mormon. Similarly, the missionaries and prophets in Nephite culture were generally men, meaning that women appear less often in accounts of these events as well.

Literacy is another factor we must take into account. Unlike many modern Western societies, where both men and women are literate, in the ancient Near East and pre-Columbian America, it was primarily men who

were literate.¹⁰ This means not only that a man (Mormon) abridged the Book of Mormon, but also that men wrote the records that Mormon abridged. Therefore, women are less likely to be mentioned simply because men wrote and abridged the book.¹¹ Ultimately, we should not necessarily expect women to be mentioned often in a book that was written by an ancient male military leader.

The final note, and perhaps most significant, is that languages themselves are often sexist. In Hebrew, for example, one of the common words for "human" is the word "man." Genesis 5:1–2, for example, states that "God created man, in the likeness of God made he him; male and female created he them." This verse means that God created all humankind, both males and females, but uses the word "man" to mean "humankind."

English is the same in this respect. In the 1828 Webster's dictionary, the first definition for "man" is "Mankind; the human race; the whole species of human beings." This means that both the language the Book of Mormon was originally written in, and also the language it was translated into, often used masculine language, including masculine pronouns, when a modern English text would have used gender-neutral terms.

THE WHY

Understanding the lack of women in the Book of Mormon in its ancient context can inform how we read the Book of Mormon. If one reads the book knowing that it will only explicitly mention women on certain, limited occasions, readers can actively begin looking for women in places they might not initially expect them. ¹⁴ Keeping this in mind and pondering details that go deeper than the text itself allows modern readers to find women throughout the Book of Mormon, even when they are not given a prominent role or mentioned expressly.

For example, the war chapters of the book of Alma would likely have gone very differently if Morianton's maid servant hadn't told Moroni about Morianton's intentions to flee into the land northward (Alma 50:30–32). If Morianton had succeeded in turning the land northward into an anti-Nephite stronghold, the Nephites may well have lost the wars against the Lamanites, changing the course of Nephite and Lamanite history forever. It was the courage of this abused but righteous and honest woman that allowed Teancum to head off

Morianton and end this significant threat to the Nephites (Alma 50:35). Thus, even though she is not mentioned throughout the rest of the Book of Mormon, readers can ponder the impact of her actions and keep them in mind throughout the rest of the war chapters in the book of Alma.

There are often other occasions, when although women are not explicitly mentioned, the reader should picture them as an important element of the scene. *The Encyclopedia of Mormonism* notes that,

In religious life, women participated in assemblies at the temple (Jacob 2:7; Mosiah 2:5-8), in teaching their children about God (Alma 56:46-47), and in offering sacrifice (1 Nephi 5:9). Evidently they were not excluded from, or segregated during, worship (2 Nephi 26:28-33) ... The gospel taught by the Nephites and Christ in the Book of Mormon is addressed to all, regardless of gender, age, or descent (2 Nephi 26:33; Mosiah 27:25; Alma 11:44; 32:23; 3 Nephi 17:25). Baptism was offered to all men and women who believed (Mosiah 18:16; Moroni 9:10). Women demonstrated profound faith and were tested by great sacrifice. In Ammonihah, women were burned to death with their children for refusing to renounce their faith in Christ (Alma 14:7-11).16

This means that in sacred scenes involving the temple, worship, sacrifice, teaching of the gospel, family, genealogy, community, and persecution for the cause of Christ, not to mention numerous other moments, we should picture women as well as men having an impact on the story and historical events surrounding the given passage.

Readers of the Book of Mormon should recognize that its lack of women is largely due to its ancient context, as well as a number of other factors. However, those who intentionally look for women as they read its pages will be rewarded with a deeper understanding of women and women's issues in the context of the restored gospel.

FURTHER READING

Ariel E. Bybee, "A Woman's World in Lehi's Jerusalem," in Glimpses of Lehi's Jerusalem, ed. John W. Welch, David Rolph Seely, and Jo Ann H. Seely (Provo: FARMS, 2004), 131-148.

Camille Fronk, "Desert Epiphany: Sariah and the Women in 1 Nephi," Journal of Book of Mormon Studies 9, no. 2 (2000): 4-15, 80.

Donna Lee Bowen and Camille S. Williams, "Women in the Book of Mormon" in Encyclopedia of Mormonism, 4 vols., ed. Daniel H. Ludlow (New York, NY: Macmillan, 1992), 4:1577–1580.

Marjorie Meads Spencer, "My Book of Mormon Sisters" Ensign, September 1977, online at lds.org.

© Book of Mormon Central, 2017

NOTES

- 1. See Donna Lee Bowen and Camille S. Williams, "Women in the Book of Mormon" in Encyclopedia of Mormonism, 4 vols., ed. Daniel H. Ludlow (New York, NY: Macmillan, 1992), 4:1577.
- 2. See Marjorie Meads Spencer, "My Book of Mormon Sisters" Ensign, September 1977, online at lds.org.
- 3. For a thorough discussion of this point, see Orson Scott Card, A Storyteller in Zion: Essays and Speeches (Salt Lake City, UT: Bookcraft, 1993), 26.
- 4. See Steven C. Walker, Illuminating Humor of the Bible (Eugene, OR: Cascade Books, 2013), 75.
- 5. Much of Kings, Chronicles, Ezra, and Nehemiah, for example.
- 6. See Bowen and Williams, "Women in the Book of Mormon," 4:1577.
- 7. For more on Mormon's service in the military and how that affects the Book of Mormon, see Book of Mormon Central, "Why are There So Many War Chapters in the Book of Mormon? (Alma 49:9)," KnoWhy 157 (August 3, 2016).

- 8. For a more thorough treatment of this topic, see R. Douglas Phillips, "Why is So Much of the Book of Mormon Given Over to Military Accounts?" in Warfare in the Book of Mormon, ed. Stephen D. Ricks and William J. Hamblin (Salt Lake City and Provo, UT: Deseret Book and FARMS, 1990), 25-28.
- 9. See Cecelia F. Klein, "Gender Roles: Pre-Hispanic Period," in The Oxford Encyclopedia of Mesoamerican Cultures: The Civilizations of Mexico and Central America, 3 vols., ed. Davíd Carrasco (New York, NY: Oxford University Press, 2001), 1:427.
- 10. For a pre-Columbian American perspective on this, see Klein, "Gender Roles: Pre-Hispanic Period," 1:427.
- 11. For more on women in the world of the Book of Mormon, see Ariel E. Bybee, "A Woman's World in Lehi's Jerusalem," in Glimpses of Lehi's Jerusalem, ed. John W. Welch, David Rolph Seely, and Jo Ann H. Seely (Provo: FARMS, 2004), 131-148.
- 12. See George Wigram, ed., The Englishman's Hebrew Concordance of the Old Testament: Coded with the Numbering System from Strong's Exhaustive Concordance of the Bible (Peabody, MA: Hendrickson, 1980), s.v., adam.
- 13. Noah Webster, American Dictionary of the English Language (1828), s.v., "man," online at webstersdictionary1828.com.
- 14. For one example of carefully looking for women in 1 Nephi, see Camille Fronk, "Desert Epiphany: Sariah and the Women in 1 Nephi," Journal of Book of Mormon Studies 9, no. 2 (2000): 4-15, 80.
- 15. For more on why this story was preserved, see Brant A. Gardner, Second Witness: Analytical and Contextual Commentary on the Book of Mormon, 6 vols. (Salt Lake City, UT: Greg Kofford Books, 2007), 4:652.
- 16. Bowen and Williams, "Women in the Book of Mormon," 4:1578.